Area Boards Evaluation
the role of town and parish councils
By:  Katharine Dew

1. Introduction
This report looks at the role of town and parish councils (T&PCs) at the area board and the level of involvement in the development phase.  The report identifies themes that are common to some or all of the pilot area boards, and issues that require further investigation.

2. Areas of Consensus
· T&PCs have been involved to varying degrees across the county.  The general picture is of good engagement, with representatives playing an active role in meetings by raising issues, contributing to discussions, taking part in show of hands.

· Some T&PC representatives have taken an active role in developing ideas and writing papers for the area boards and CAPs (e.g. Tisbury/Amesbury).  One pilot was chaired by a parish council representative.

· Many T&PCs also attend CAP meetings.

· Many areas reported a level of scepticism (often remaining to be convinced) regarding the new Wiltshire Council and the effectiveness of the area boards.  In some cases this became a barrier to moving forward with individuals being deliberately obstructive and unhelpful.  

· Political differences were very apparent at some meetings, preventing business from moving forward.

· Area managers kept T&PCs informed by circulating the minutes and/or producing newsletters.

· One example of an issue coming from a parish council to the area board and being successfully resolved, led to the parish council concerned becoming very much in favour of the Area Board.  This shows the value of successful outcomes.
· There is evidence of the area boards forging a link between parish councils and other groups (e.g. CAYPIG), frontline services and even with other parishes.  This has led to ‘sticky issues’ being moved forward (e.g. Tisbury Parking/ forum for young people to meet parish reps to discuss working together) 
· There are examples of T&PCs responding proactively to area boards, albeit sometimes in response to perceived threat.  Some have grouped together to form ‘clusters’.  In some cases these are well established (Parish Liaison Groups), whereas others formed out of necessity as part of the pilot phase (e.g. three parishes in Tisbury CA/Bourne Valley Alliance).
· Pilots have had varying success in using community engagement techniques.  Some T&PCs have been resistant to new ways of working through issues/dealing with officers and partners.
· Community areas have a diverse demographic, in relation to T&PCs, with between four and thirty-six local councils under one area board.
· The level of engagement varied within each community area, with some smaller parishes not as involved.  All T&PCs, including smaller/rural councils, need to feel empowered and be encouraged to get involved.
· A range of approaches were used to encourage T&PCs to be involved in area boards.  The best way to engage and empower T&PCs was not identified during the pilot phase and so there is a need for further development during 2009/10.
· There was confusion over who should ‘vote’ and over the difference between a formal vote and a show of hands.
· Planning/building control and road safety have been popular topics with T&PCs.  

· There has been confusion over roles and responsibilities including which meetings to attend (AB or CAP).  

· There was confusion over separate Meet and Greet/Budget Consultation sessions.  
· Some pilot area board meetings moved venue, while others stayed in one place.  The general view from community areas was that moving the venue was most appropriate and would encourage attendance across the community area.
3. Recommendations:

a) That each parish council be invited to nominate an elected representative to attend the Area Board at which their unitary council is a member.

b) That each parish council is welcome to attend neighbouring Board meetings as appropriate and may address such meetings on issues affecting the parish.

c) That to enable parish and town councils to fully engage with the Area Boards, a forward plan providing adequate notice of issues to be considered by the Board, or activities that are planned. 
d) That parish and town councils be given the right to comment on all items on the agenda of the Area Boards (with the exception of occasional ‘exempt’ items).
e) That parish and town councils be afforded rights to submit items for consideration by the Area Boards.
f) Unitary councillors should be encouraged to attend parish council meetings to develop stronger relationships between the councils.
g) Only Unitary Councillors should be given a formal ‘vote’ on Wiltshire council business at Area Board meetings, although the Chair may ask for a ‘show of hands’ to test opinion prior to the decision being made
h) That information be prepared for parishes explaining the different roles of Area Boards and Area Partnerships setting out the council’s commitment to both.
i) To avoid confusion and to maximise resources, the area boards should be the single interface between parish councils and the council – funding previously allocated for ‘Meet and Greet’ and budget consultation events should be identified and used to develop these activities through the Area Boards in future.
j) Area boards should be held in a variety of locations across the community area where possible (taking into account accessibility/suitability of available venues). 

k) To enable town and parish councils to engage effectively with local public services, Wiltshire Council and its partners should provide a directory of key public service contacts in each area  

Quotes:
“Parish involvement was very good across the whole County.  Initial skepticism was quickly set aside in most areas.”

“One of the issues discussed at the first pilot AB meeting was very much a parish issue (and had been put forward when the CAP invited issues) but required a multi-agency approach.  The issue was successfully resolved and as a result, the Parish council concerned is now very much in favour of the AB, which shows the value of successful outcomes.”

During a meeting with a Town Clerk and Leader of the Town Council, a Project Manager was told “We (Town Council) are big enough and ugly enough to continue in splendid isolation should we so choose”.

“When given the opportunity to try new ways of working for real, many people involved found it interesting – even exciting!”
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